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BIRKLANDS PRIMARY SCHOOL INTERIM EXECUTIVE BOARD
Autumn Term 2015 Meeting

Wednesday 30TH September at 4.30 pm at Meden School
Minutes
	Attendance:
	

	Parent Governor
	Mr N Savage

	Trust Governor
	Mr T Gibbon

	Trust Governor
	Mr M Harnan

	Birklands Head of School
	Mr N Copestake

	Birklands Executive Headteacher
	Ms H Duffy

	In attendance:
	

	Clerk
	Mrs S Edyvean


	Item
	Subject

	1.
	Apologies:  None
 Mr Harnan left the meeting at 6.05 pm.


	2.
	Declarations of Interest: The IEB Members returned their completed declarations for the annually updated and published Register of Business Interests..
The IEB members noted the requirement in the 2015 Academies Financial Handbook for the publication on the Trust website of the Register of Interest for all local governing bodies.

 

	3.
	Membership issues: 
The IEB noted the pre-circulated Membership List and the Remits of the IEB.


	4.
	Previous Meetings: n/a



	5.
	Elections:

Determination of Term of Office for Chair & Vice Chair:  the IEB agreed that the term of office should be one year.

Election of Chair:  Ms Duffy nominated Mr Gibbon seconded by Mr Savage.  Mr Gibbon was duly elected to the chair.
Election of Vice Chair:  the Members agreed not to elect a Vice Chair.


	6.
	Delegations: 

Decision Planner & Scheme of Delegation updated document.  The members resolved to approve the Decision Planner and Scheme of Delegation.  The IEB agreed that it was desirable to maintain continuity of governance arrangements pending the appointment of additional parents governors and reversion to a Local Governing Body.


	7.

i)
	Link Governor roles: 
The IEB agreed to appoint the following link roles:

Pupil Premium Link Governor

SEN Governor

Safeguarding link Governor

The EHT explained the roles.  Mr Savage undertook the Safeguarding link role and Mr Gibbon took the Pupil Premium and SEN Link Governor role.

The EHT and HoS agreed that in future core subject links would be desirable when the body increased in size.  The Clerk undertook to send the TAG Trust governors’ template.

Mr Gibbon agreed to visit Maths and English at a suitable date and planned a climate walk with the Head of School in the near future.
The HoS undertook to meet with Mr Gibbon to discuss the school’s use of Pupil Premium.

The Clerk asked the EHT to record governor link visits and undertook to send a template.


	8.
	Governor Training:  Requirements 
Safeguarding training was discussed.  Mr Savage was offered a one-day Safer Recruitment course at Toot Hill on 17 November and undertook to check his availability.


	i)

ii)

iii)


	Constitutional & Legislative matters:

Admission Arrangements: 2017/18 Arrangements 
The EHT undertook to liaise with NCC over consultation with regard to whether it was necessary to consult over the (non-statutory) admission of two-year-olds.  If needed the EHT would pursue consultation over a change of admissions arrangements for September 2017.  The IEB agreed that there would be no change to the PAN of 45.

The IEB noted the changes to the consultation timetable and the date of determination of Admissions Arrangements.
Review of 2016/17 arrangements;  confirmation of 2016 PAN 
The EHT confirmed the PAN at 45.  
Term dates :  The HoS confirmed that the current published term dates were correct and the term dates for the following year were circulated.  The EHT advised that an additional INSET day had been requested from and granted by Directors and that would take place on 2nd November.
Policies:  Whole School Safeguarding & Child Protection Policy reviewed July 2015 n.b. inclusion of Radicalisation wording.  The EHT added that the SLT would all be trained in Channel training and certificates held.  This would be added in to the Birklands Safeguarding & Child Protection Policy which would be held by the school.
Attendance Policy  The EHT advised that attendance at Birklands was very poor, resulting from sickness and unauthorised termtime holidays.  The leadership had discussed the possibility of issuing penalties.  The EHT advised that attendance needed to be up at 95%, aspiring to 96-7%.  The school had recently challenged parents, with phone calls and other contacts.  Parents tended to claim sickness.  The required impact of good attendance on attainment was needed at the school.  The EHT thanked Mr Gibbon for sharing the Meden attendance policy.  He noted a minor amendment to the policy and undertook to share.  The IEB resolved to approve the policy subject to the addition of the amendment from Mr Gibbon.  In response to a question Mr Gibbon explained the intervention processes at Meden.  The EHT added that at primary phase the interventions were carried out by the Head.  She asked whether it was possible to buy in time from Ms T Lawrence (Meden attendance officer) to support Birklands at the later stages of attendance intervention.  Mr Gibbon drew attention to a casual staff member who might be approached to help.  All improvements in attendance at Birklands would feed in to better attendance when those children transited to Meden.  The IEB discussed stages of targeting and intervention.
Curriculum Policies:  the IEB confirmed that they had received and read the policies and resolved to approve them.  The EHT drew attention to the Assessing Without Levels Policy.  This was new to staff and parents.  Staff had that day attended a training course on the matter.  The leadership would send a leaflet to parents on the next day to explain what was involved.  National Curriculum Statements had been sent out to parents the previous week.

The HoS drew attention to the Complaints Policy, Self-harm Policy, Sex & Relationship, Safer Recruitment Practice, Social Media. The members resolved to approve the policies in principle on brief presentation and to email their consent to ratification once circulated.
The HoS undertook to publish the policies once agreed. 

The HoS reminded the meeting that the school would operate the Torch HR Policies and the members confirmed their familiarity with those policies.
Safeguarding Compliance Checklist:  the EHT drew attention to the NCC compliance checklist which had been extensively reviewed.  Mr Harnan undertake to link the school with NFS who ran a bullying portal.  The governors completed the checklist which was signed by Mr Savage and Mr Gibbon and passed to the HoS to retain.
The EHT undertook to share policies with the Primary Executive Heads at their next meeting. 


	9.
	Trust update: 

Mr Harnan advised that the Trust, which was composed of Toot Hill School, Meden School, Birklands School and Nottingham Free School worked actively in partnership with DCA, NUSA, NUAST.  The Trust had entered into a one-year agreement with the IEB of Alfreton Grange Arts College which was in special measures. TAG was supporting school improvement, a new build, and the academisation process. Post academisation the school would be sponsored by a local business.  The Trust had worked with Nottingham City Council Education Improvement Board and supported the University of Nottingham in its liaison with Chinese education bodies.  Ofsted had visited DCA the previous week and AG this week.  A full inspection was expected at NUSA before Christmas.  The Nottingham Free School also expected an Ofsted Inspection in the near future.
Mr Harnan gave a round-up of GCSE results through the trust and partnership schools.

In response to a question Mr Harnan confirmed that currently Birklands was the only primary school in the group but TAG was supporting Firbeck Primary School (in the NUSA Trust) and was also working in closer partnership with the 3 DCA Trust schools.  Primary Heads and Primary Executive Heads were meeting across the partnership to develop the TAG’s primary operation.  Ms Duffy described the working of the groups of heads and executive heads.

	10.
	Head of School’s Report:

Mr Copestake presented his report including:

School Roll:  numbers had slowly increased this term and Reception was full at 30.  Additional admissions were expected and enquiries were continuously being made.  At present the deficit was 12; after Christmas the remaining Foundation Stage children would be admitted lessening the deficit somewhat.  Already 2 Reception, 2 Year 1 and 2 Year 5 children had been admitted.  In response to a question the EHT said the birth rate was increasing and other schools were full – she added that parents of children at Foundation Stage were very positive and supportive.  Some additions had come from verbal recommendation from friends.  The school looked to retain and build on the admissions.  The school planned to track children prior to Foundation Stage and perhaps direct marketing there.  Mr Harnan suggested that the EHT meet with the marketing team to discuss and progress.  Attendance had been 95.3% at the beginning of term as a result of increased intervention and challenge.  Classroom teachers were taking on the task.  The school would analyse and produce evidence of trends later in the term.  The school was to send out a newsletter giving advice on school attendance to address commonly held attitudes.  The school held a breakfast club to attract children to come to school.  The possibility and impact of the School Council producing a letter was discussed:  HoS to pursue.
Other events were held to attract parents and children into school including Reading, Phonics, Early Maths.  Uptake was greater in KS1 and Foundation.  Improved communication with parents and dissemination of school information was enabling better parental support of the children and participation with their child’s education.  Parents were to be invited in for morning workshops commencing with accessible activities e.g. art.

In response to a question the HoS advised that he had held Meet & Greet sessions with parents and one fundamental issue that arose was dissatisfaction with homework.  Parents wanted written homework and every child now had a homework book that was given out and then collected and marked weekly.  Parents could now work with their child and develop the ‘homework habit’.
The EHT described the kind of homework set at the different Key Stages.  The HoS advised that the Home School Agreement had been modified for greater precision and specification of expectations on parents.  Attendance had been included.  In response to a question the EHT gave an estimate of returns, which were being chased up.  The HoS advised that each piece of school documentation had been revised with greater precision added to reinforce the accountability of the parents.

It was hoped to encourage parents to sign up for Free School meals.

Building & Maintenance Work:  Mr Harnan gave an update of building works.  A range of improvements was to be progressed, especially to the building entrance and exterior.  £50k had been set aside to improve play spaces.  A central Trust Team had met with architects and Mr Harnan set out a phased process of development for the governors.  A building survey had been commissioned to initiate future building works.  Mr R Whiteley (Estates Officer) was investigating funding streams and overseeing the CIF bid.  The EHT confirmed receipt of revised plans from the architects.  Mr Harnan advised a decision to stop staff parking on the site. Mr Gibbon confirmed that there was plenty of space on the Meden site.  The EHT emphasised that space for children to play overrode staff parking in such proximity of work.  Disabled parking was however reserved.  The HoS expressed enthusiasm for the excellent plans for utilisation of the resulting extra space and the children’s enjoyment of the extra play space.  In response to a question it was confirmed that provision of Astroturf was being investigated.  
The IEB discussed the fencing and issues surrounding its redesign.

The EHT drew attention to the improvement stats and highlighted that at KS2 Birklands Primary School had improved at a faster rate than other sponsored academies nationally.

The HoS described the children’s participation in the refurbishment and rejuvenation of the school.  Mr Harnan outlined marketing possibilities for open evenings.
The HoS distributed achievement data.  The EHT outlined the KS2 results and said that they were improved on the prediction and gave an analysis of the results against predictions and national comparators.  The EHT advised that at Foundation no child had ever previously exceeded their learning goals.  The current agenda was that every child was to make good progress at all stages.  The EHT expressed concern about the accuracy of previous statistics.  The HoS highlighted generalised trends such as a significant deficit in writing.  The EHT advised that Behaviour for Learning was a current strong focus with the children unable to sit and concentrate for periods of time.
In response to a question the HoS confirmed that there had been two exclusions in the summer term, resulting from a measured intervention process with the individuals.  The behaviour of those individuals had somewhat improved as a result.  In response to a further question the HoS advised the relevant family circumstances.  Intensive support was ongoing to address an embedded culture.  The HoS described a highly measured intervention at Foundation Stage to the behaviour of one child resulting in an exclusion.  Parental support had much improved as a result. 

The EHT advised that Ofsted was expected this (5th) or next term.  


	11.
	Dates of future meetings: Meeting Calendar 

Next Meeting: 10th February 2016 at Meden..


	12.
	Confidentiality: (Data Protected items)  The clerk advised that no data-protected items had been recorded.


Related documentation:

Agenda

IEB members’ Membership List as at Sept 2015 emailed

Declaration of Interest form
Previous meeting minutes 

HoS Report to IEB members

IEB  calendar of meetings and training/monitoring evenings

Birklands I~EB Decision Planner& Scheme of Delegation of Powers

Policies & Curriculum Policies
Updated Safeguarding & Child Protection Policy

Safeguarding Checklist

Signed………………………………………..
Date …………………………..

Mr T Gibbon (Chair)
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